MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING

JULY 26, 2006

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on July 26, 2006 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Terry L. St. Clair, Council President



Michael Miscoe 






Charles McCauley

P. Scott Moore 
John Walters
Bryan Bozovich






Patricia Dewar

Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Secretary

Visitors –Robert Hanson, James Brant, John Sullivan, Don Reed, Lladel Lichty, Al Lictenfels, Laurie Brant, James and Karen Hargreaves, Kathy Moore, Scott Swank, Barry and Christine Long, and James Butterbaugh.
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M. by Terry L. St. Clair, President.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Group Opposition to Indian Lake Marina Tree Cutting Permit Application – Al Lictenfels presented a letter, along with a petition in support of this letter, to the Borough Council opposing a tree cutting permit application for the Indian Lake Marina, which would allow them to clear-cut a large section of the property near the lake.  It is their understanding that Mr. Brant, owner of the Indian Lake Marina, is planning to construct a large parking area to place boats that have been shrink wrapped for winter storage.  They are strongly objecting to this application because it would violate two sections of Borough Ordinance No. 105 which states the following:  1) The nature of the community is a unique community providing, peace, quiet, and enjoyment of the natural and aesthetic aspects of a rustic woodland setting along the shores of a recreational lake, 2) This ordinance regulates nuisances related to building and housing, accumulation of refuse and garbage, junkyards and other places maintained for collection, storage and disposal of discarded items.
First, this parking area would greatly take away from the rustic woodland setting of this area of the lake.  Secondly, using this parking lot as a storage area would create a junkyard effect and a sea of blue shrink wrap for at least three quarters of the year.  This is totally unacceptable as it will not only de-value the properties of those who live beside the Marina, but also the properties which have a view of the Marina (South Shore Trail, Peninsula Drive, Pueblo Path, West Shore Trail Extension, Comanche, Algonquin, Potomac Lane and West Shore Trail).  The appearance of this area would look absolutely terrible from the lake as well as to passers-by on South Shore Trail, which is a very heavily traveled road and one of the main entrances to the lake.

They understand and respect the fact the Indian Lake Marina is a for-profit business, however it must be managed and maintained aesthetically to protect the value of the properties and the economic future of the home owners and businesses in the Borough.

They believe that Mr. Brant’s tree cutting permit application clearly violates both the intent and provisions of Borough Ordinance No. 105 and are strongly recommending that it be denied.

Issue #2 – Recommendation to change C-M Commercial Marina Ordinance – After reviewing the Ordinance No. 99 concerning the Commercial Marina, they believe that it requires some clarifying language that should forestall future requests of this type.  Section A (permitted uses) should be changed to:  “Boat repairs, sales, service and “inside” long term boat and boat storage.”  This change should cover Mr. Brant or any future owner from filling all parking areas with boat or motor storage.
They are also requesting that an addition be made to Ordinance No. 99 concerning the Commercial Marina stating that if any future development is permitted in the wooded area at the South Shore trail facility, a large buffer zone of trees is to be maintained on three sides of the building ensuring this area remains rustic woodland.  This would protect from anyone heaping ground around the trees in an effort to kill them.
Issue #3 – Current violations on Nuisance Ordinance No. 105 – Pictures, which were taken on July 21, 2006, were presented showing obvious violations of Ordinance No. 105.
According to Borough Ordinance No. 105, no person shall permit: 1) the accumulation or development of hazards, rodent harborage and/or infestation upon yards, courts, and lots, 2) the accumulation of heavy undergrowth and/or vegetation which would impair the health and/or safety of the neighborhood.
This Ordinance also regulates the storage of discarded materials, garbage, and rubbish.  It shall be unlawful for any person to store or maintain abandoned, unused, stripped, damaged and generally unusable appliances, machinery or equipment, or construction materials, containers or other discarded materials, garbage or rubbish on any property in the Borough.  Such storage shall constitute a nuisance and/or health hazard if any of the following conditions exist:  1) the storage continues for more than six (6) months, in which case such storage shall constitute disposal, 2) the storage containers are conductive for harboring and growth of vermin, vectors, or animals, 3) the storage includes discarded, abandoned, damaged, or unused vessels or containers of any liquid or material of a hazardous, or potentially hazardous nature.

The pictures clearly show extremely flagrant violations of Ordinance No. 105, but as most any long term resident of the Borough will tell you, nothing has been done for many, many years by the Borough Zoning Officer to enforce the ordinance.  We were unable to find any record of any fines or warnings issued to Mr. Brant or the previous owners for the South Shore Trail or North Shore Trail Marinas.
As stated earlier, we believe that one of the highest priorities of the Borough Council is to protect the value of the properties through enforcement of the Borough Ordinances no matter how uncomfortable or inconvenient they may seem.  Council must step up to the plate and take action for all of us.

Moore noted that state law requires that whenever you disturb one acre of ground or more (clear cutting trees or erecting a building) this enacts the storm water management and soil erosion requirements and the applicant has to go to the Somerset County Planning Commission for approval.  There will need to be an NPDES Permit issued and before the Borough can issue any tree cutting permit to Mr. Brant he will need to have this NPDES permit.

Moore made a motion to not issue any tree cutting permit to the Indian Lake Marina until an NPDES permit is issued and a building permit application is submitted and approved by the Borough.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

At this time, the Borough has given Mr. Brant until Labor Day to have the debris, rubbish, and unlicensed boat trailers removed and the uncut vegetation cut.  Barry Lichty and Charlie McCauley will do the site inspections to make sure everything is done to the Borough’s satisfaction.
2.
John Sullivan-Waiving Requirement for On-Lot Sewage Inspection for Property Transfer of Peninsula 943 – Mr. Sullivan is scheduled to go to settlement on the purchase of Peninsula 943 (the Richard Chatak property) on July 28th.  Mr. Sullivan is requesting that Council waive the requirement for the inspection of the on-lot sewage system prior to the sale, as per the Sewage Maintenance Ordinance.
As most Council Members are aware, this septic system has a malfunction and this is known by the Seller, the buyer, and the Borough.  For this reason Mr. Chatak applied for and received a permit from the PaDEP for an alternative system (a single residence sewage treatment plant, SR-STP) on July 13, 2006.

Somerset Rural Electric will be installing and maintaining this system and Mr. Chatak has entered into an Operating and Maintenance Agreement with them, which at the time closing will be transferred to Mr. Sullivan.  The Borough was provided with copies of the Water Quality Management Permit, the NPDES Permit, the Inspection and Maintenance Agreement between Somerset Rural Electric and Richard Chatak, and an Application for NPDES or WQM Permit Transfer.

Miscoe made a motion to waive the on-lot sewage system inspection requirement based on the above facts and to forward a letter to Attorney Jeff Berkey stating that the Borough has agreed to waive the requirement of the Borough’s Sewage Maintenance Ordinance for Peninsula 943 (Richard Chatak property).  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
3.
Appoint Attorney for the Wayne Lehman Litigation Case - Dewar made a motion to appoint Attorney Daniel Rullo as the Borough’s Solicitor for the Wayne Lehman litigation case scheduled before District Magistrate Arthur Cook on August 29, 2006 at 9:30 A.M.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

4.
Proposed Revisions to Zoning Ordinance:

Council requested that the Borough Secretary provide them with a monthly report of all the building permit applications that are reviewed and approved or denied.

Miscoe would like it noted in the minutes that in the proposed ordinance under Commercial Marina, the boat docks are allowed to extend out 100’ in length from the natural shore line.  The Borough’s intent is to not include the island.

Miscoe made a motion to approve the changes as discussed and to send them forward for integration.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

5.
New Business:


A.
Increasing Number of Secondary Powered Boat Licenses – Secretary reported that she has sold all of the secondary powered boat licenses that were allotted for this year.  At this time, Council will not be increasing the number.
6.
Old Business:


A.
Phosphorus and Nitrate Sampling of Lake Water – Dewar made a motion to take 6 phosphorus and nitrate samples from the lake on the day after Labor Day and 6 phosphorus and nitrate samples the day after Memorial Day at the locations specified by William Kirkpatrick, the aquatic biologist for the Borough.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
   
B.
Somerset Tax Claim Bureau-Notice of Offer to Purchase Airpark 218 at Private Sale – Secretary reported that Bryan Collins has submitted a check to the Indian Lake Service Corporation, in the amount of $600.00 to cover all back Service Corporation fees owed with the understanding that this fee will be reimbursable if the property transfer does not take place.  The Borough did received a revised offer from the Somerset Tax Claim Bureau showing that the Borough would be receiving $409.86 for the back taxes for 1997 through 2005.  Miscoe made a motion to accept the offer from Bryan Collins to purchase Airpark 218 from the Tax Claim Bureau.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.



C.
Pine Cove Sewage Facilities Planning Module – Miscoe made a motion to forward the Sewage Facilities Planning Module for the Pine Cove Subdivision to the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection not recommending approval and to forward the list of the Borough’s concerns including the letter from William Kirkpatrick and Jerry Mostoller.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  6 ayes and 1 abstention.  St. Clair filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Secretary.
At 11:47 P.M. St. Clair called for an Executive Session of the Borough Council.

Upon returning to Regular Session at 11:58 P.M. St. Clair reported that the Executive Session was held to discuss Personnel Matters.


Bozovich made a motion to increase Frank Moldovan’s hourly wage from $12.27 to $13.27 effective August 4, 2006.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.



With no further business to discuss, Walters moved and Bozovich seconded to adjourn the meeting at 12:00 A.M.  All ayes, motion carried.


The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on August 9, 2006 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Secretary
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